

MILITARY EVOLUTION IN EUROPE. RISKS AND OPPORTUNITIES FOR RUSSIA

In the 20th century, the world witnessed invention of the international subject of a new, supranational quality. The European Union set up in 1957 has turned into one of the economic heavyweights since then. However, its ambitions are still not supported by the required set of tools. The European Union status as a big power centre relies more on the foreign political influence of its leading member states than its own supranational potential. Will the EU be able to acquire the real subjectivity of a global player and realize its international strategy? It's one of the main intrigues of the next decades [5].

The President of the European Commission Jean-Claude Juncker warns that not a single country of the EU will be one of the seven biggest economies in 30 years. If according to his data, the today's share of the Union's GDP in global economy is about 23%, it will decrease down to 15-17% in 20 years. There are also demographic losses in the EU: its population may amount to only 4% of the global population by the end of the century.² They in European capitals point at strategic issues of integration more and more often. Thus, the United Kingdom, no matter London's aspiration to present the future position of the Kingdom in the world as rose-coloured, comprehends the growing geopolitical risks. Jeremy Hunt, serving as the British Foreign Secretary, said that China would overtake the U.S. as the world's largest economy by 2030. The Chinese and Indian economies would jointly overcome G7 GDP by 2050.³

With numerous crisis phenomena in the European Union's internal development as a background and the out-

side world's "picture" changing not in favour of the previous world order [19], the old idea gains renewed momentum - to create one's own EU political and military potential, achieve a certain sovereignty in common foreign policy and security policy.

Staking on hard power again

The core of the modern security and defence system of the EU is the agreement on Permanent Structured Cooperation⁴ (PESCO) as an element of the European Security and Defence Policy (ESDP)⁵, created by the Treaty of Amsterdam of 1999. The PESCO principle was legally fixed by the Treaty of Lisbon entering into force in December 2009. In December, 2017, the European Council approved the program under the same name, which was joined by 25 EU countries except the United Kingdom, Malta and Denmark [8]. The signed agreement is legally binding. The basic role of PESCO in the defence union development was emphasized many times since then.

The said trends will be further developed in case of Brexit [18] and taking into account the deformation in the EU and the United States relations. The work of the EU Operations Centre for planning and undertaking overseas missions except military operations⁶ outside the EU military headquarters was launched in 2012. In June 2017, its functions as a part of the Global Strategy's implementation were transferred by the decision of the European Council to the MPCC - Military Planning and Conduct Capability⁷ already as a part of the military headquarters structure. The MPCC commands three non-military EU missions in Mali, the Central African Republic and Somalia. It was originally thought up as permanent operational headquarters but such a brave innovation was invariably blocked by London. They in Brussels count on the new structure's transformation after Britain exits the European Union in 2020 into Operational Headquarters with a possibility to conduct military operations (a prototype of the EU Ministry of Defence).

It is envisioned that in the next years the key priority of the EU defence union's concept will mean aspirations to accelerate integration of military-industrial complexes of member states, and that in its turn implies enhancement of their competitiveness in their rivalry with the U.S. military-industrial complex. Military expenditures of the Alliance

¹ Director of the Institute of Europe of the RAS, corresponding member of the RAS, Professor of the RAS. Author of more than 150 scientific publications, including monographs: "Modernization of the Party System of Great Britain", "Images of Russia and Britain: Reality and Prejudices", "Building Good Neighborliness. Russia in the Territory of Europe" (co-author), "Ten Years of Negotiations Better than One Day of War. Memories of Andrei Andreyevich Gromyko" (author and redactor), "21st century Europe. New challenges and risks" (editor and redactor), "About the vital matter. Europe in the modern world", etc. Chief Editor of "Modern Europe" journal. Chairman of the Council of Experts of the Institute of Linguistic Civilizations and Migratory Processes of the Russkiy Mir Foundation. President of the Association of European Studies of Russia Chairman of the Association of foreign policy studies named after A. A. Gromyko. Member of the bureau of the Department of Global Problems and International Relations of the RAS, member of the Scientific Council of the Security Council of the Russian Federation and the Scientific Council of the Russian Minister of Foreign Affairs. Head of the Department of theory and history of international relations, Institute of International Relations and World History, Lobachevsky Nizhny Novgorod State University. Honorary Doctor of The Paisii Hilendarski University of Plovdiv, Varna free University named after Chemorizets Hrabar (Bulgaria) and Voronezh State University.

² <https://youtube/2R6rwAkvnwE> (accessed: 15.01.2019).

³ <http://www.ukpol.co.uk/jeremy-hunt-2018-speech-at-policy-exchange> (accessed: 27.12.2018)

⁴ Permanent Structured Cooperation (PESCO).

⁵ European Security and Defence Policy (ESDP). After the Treaty of Lisbon was signed in 2007, it was renamed Common Security and Defence Policy (CSDP).

⁶ The EU Operations Centre (EU OPCEN).

⁷ Military Planning and Conduct Capability.

members are increased up to 2% of national GDP under pressure from Washington. But at the same time, a number of European allies would like to use at least a part of additional resources for advancing on the way of the EU strategic autonomy, to put it differently - to escape from the full military and political dependence on the United States.

The ultimate goal of the defence union idea for the most radical advocates of it is creation of a European army, i.e. a supranational EU defence and security tool. But currently we're speaking about aims that are much easier to achieve, e.g. stimulating joint R&D in the military sector for creating completely compatible technologies and equipment.¹ The total military budget of the EU-28 in 2017 was impressive - about US\$ 260 billion² (expenditures for armaments, research and development), however, 80% of defence purchases were exclusively national expenditures.

The most challenging aspect of the new European military potential's development is its close ties with military planning within the framework of NATO - the clearly anti-Russia focused organization. A vivid example is the "Schengen of Defence" concept. In March 2018, the European Commission approved the plan for accelerated movement of troops and equipment from the west to the east of Europe. It became one of the large-scale PESCO projects. It is focused on adapting civil transport infrastructure to military needs (special features of construction and updating transport facilities, unification of the EU member states legislation as to providing troops and armaments transit). These preparations together with the new Alliance programs evidently certify that a part of European political and military establishment is ready to review a possibility of large-scale military actions in Europe.

At the same time, Pentagon is also operating based on the European Deterrence Initiative³ to enhance troops mobility as a part of efforts to deter "Russian aggression" and strengthening security guarantees for the allies. In 2019, Americans plan to increase expenditures for implementation of the Initiative from US\$ 4.8 to 6.5 billion. The most part of this amount will be spent on updating military infrastructure for the American Air Force in East European countries with simultaneous creation of big stocks of military equipment in such states as Germany and the United Kingdom.

Further programs are approved by NATO focused on filling the Schengen of Defence with content. Thus, one of the main solutions of the NATO Summit in Brussels in June 2018 was the proposed readiness initiative, the "30-30-30-30" or "Four Thirties", closely related to the military mobility issues. The idea is to have 30 mechanized battalions, 30 air squadrons and 30 combat vessels ready to deployment within 30 or less days by 2020. They are to get ready based on the available forces. They are rotational forces subordinated to the Alliance member states called for to perform the second-echelon function for quick movement, strengthening or replacing the rapid deployment forces (RDF).

The said and other military preparations, expanding military infrastructure certify the principally important aspect - confrontation with Russia is included in NATO mili-

tary planning, with this organization trying to implement it in any possible way into the elements of the still embryonic European Defence Union. The future will show if the Alliance manages to absorb the elements of European military build-up or it will be able to stand firmly on its legs.

From the Russian interests perspective, the two following issues are of the main importance: first, in all appearances, military potential strengthening within the EU framework is an irreversible process; second, its development according to the European Defence Union (EDU) concept is much more profitable for non-Western power centres than based on the Common Security and Defence Policy thesis as the "NATO European foundation". Structural confrontation of Russia and the Alliance is guaranteed for the foreseeable future, which is far from evident in relations with the EU. NATO strengthening at the expense of Europeans is a hardly attractive option for other big subjects of world politics beyond the "collective West". The United States traditionally dominating in the Alliance are not perceived as a stabilizing force in international relations. On the contrary, the European Union has the reputation of a more predictable, peace-loving and consistent in its actions player.

The European Union raises its voice

In the end of August, 2018, E. Macron's speech in front of French diplomatic mission heads received a wide response. He spoke about the necessity of closer European cooperation in defence as well as mentioned: "Europe can no longer trust its security to the United States only. We should guarantee our security ourselves" [36]. Politicians of a lower rank speak more and more openly. Florence Parly, French Minister of Defence, called in September 2018 to decrease military dependence on the United States. She gave the following examples to support her position: the United States blocking sale of French SCALP cruise missiles to Egypt in making which American components are used, and the requirement to ask the U.S. Congress permission to install armaments on American Reaper drones bought by Paris to fight terrorist groups. Parly referred the said difficulties both to geopolitics and commercial rivalry.⁴ Later, the President of France himself said point-blank in his interview to CNN that increase of defence expenditures by Europeans did not mean that they had to buy armaments made in America.⁵

The lion share of success or failure of advanced cooperation in defence and security first of all depends on the France and Germany tandem, though deformed in recent decades because of the growth of Germany's economic and political role. Not only politicians of the biggest leading states of the integration union comprehend the world development along the unexplored route of polycentrism. This also takes place in small EU members, including those in which anti-Russian moods are rooted and pro-American moods dominate.

It should be expected from France and Germany to go on presenting some or other initiatives accompanying the idea of the defence union: some of them to promote certain measures, others, less real, to maintain the reform rates. It's possible that the suggestion to set up the EU Security Coun-

¹ From 2010, the EU countries have been spending less than EUR 200 mln per year for joint R&D in defence industry.

² According to SIPRI. <https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/SIPM-Milex-data-1949-2017.xlsx> (accessed: 05.01.2019).

³ European Deterrence Initiative.

⁴ TASS, September 6, 2018. The Head of the French Ministry of Defence spoke in favour of decrease of dependence on the United States in arm components.

⁵ <https://edition.cnn.com/videos/politics/2017/09/19/intv-macron-complete-amanpour.cnn> (accessed: 20.11.2018).

cil (EUSC), presented by E. Macron and A. Merkel at the bilateral inter-governmental consultations on July 19, 2018 [38], is referred to the latter category. Later, in October, the Chancellor confirmed her position when she spoke in the Bavarian city of Ottobeuren [30]. They were speaking about the organ, the name of which does not accidentally sound like the UN Security Council. It follows from various comments that it could include permanent members (surely, first of all France and Germany) and form on the rotation basis from non-permanent members. In that case, the consensus issue could be solved in the spirit of "multi-speed Europe" when taking foreign political decisions in the EU, i.e. no country from the latter category will be able to block its decisions as it happens now.

In terms of the Russian interests, dismantling the consensus rule that is used today when voting in the European Council on Foreign Relations, is ambiguous. Consensus means that any country may, for example, veto prolongation of anti-Russian sanctions; but if it is cancelled, political will of several states will be required for such a decision. And sure, in case the EU Security Council is set up, a whole number of managerial issues for the whole organization will have to be solved, for example, the new structure's coordination with the European Council on Foreign Relations. It will become clear in 2019 if the EUSC idea is to be developed. But now, the leading authorities of the integration union, taking the initiative into account, speak carefully about its prospects. Thus, it is said in the European Parliament resolution of December 12, 2018 that taking into account the offer by several member states of the EU Security Council, they think that this concept should be cleared before assessing its added value [13].

Soon E. Macron went even further in the broadcast of Europe 1 radio station where he said on November 6, 2018 that the EU needed its own armed forces.¹ And what is more, he named countries to defend from - China, Russia and... the United States. Inclusion of the latter in this list was unprecedented for the leader of one of the EU and NATO members, especially such a big member. Answering this statement on Twitter, D. Trump was full of indignation (he called Macron's words very insulting). There was a fairly heated discussion in Europe, and what is demonstrative, only referring to the President's of France words about the European army. A. Merkel demonstrated solidarity with Macron and called for working at the idea to create "a real European army"² one day.

The European Parliament is a vigorous player in building up political and military capabilities of the EU, with the majority of deputies supporting the concept of common defence policy. There is a number of renewed ideas developed in it. Thus, the report on the four times increase of the EU military units³ was presented to the Committee on Foreign Affairs of this supranational body in September, 2018. 14 battalion groups, with 1,500 men each, are to be reorganized into the same number of army brigades. These offers were included in the official documents for working

out the European Parliament's report on the implementation of the Common Security and Defence Policy [12] and are presented more concisely in its resolution on the report (item 27) [13].

Conclusions

If the "Russian threat" has again become the main motive for NATO consolidation and attaching importance to it, the reasons for creation of the European Defence Union are of a completely different nature. Two geopolitical shocks experienced by the EU have become the main stimuli here: the first one is Brexit, the second are serious changes in relations with the United States. Exactly these two factors made strategic autonomy advocates not only think another time in the integration history about the union's military dimension but also launch certain activities (and to a certain extent freed their hands). No matter the number of statements that London will stay a reliable ally of Brussels after Brexit as well, the continental neighbours' trust in the British was undermined. No matter how much the United States and their European allies assure each other of loyalty and unflinching Article 5 of the NATO Charter, comprehension of inevitable principal and long-term disagreements with America on a whole number issues on the regional and global agenda is becoming broader and broader in the European Union. As for the EU relations with Russia, there are not only enough disagreements in them but also common topics for restoration of a serious and long-term dialogue [9].

Surely, finding fault with the relations with the United States by a part of Europeans and the wish to get bigger independence in foreign politics as well as military and political sector, not always make them less perceptive of the narrative about the "threat from the East". The changes in priorities introduced into the National Security Strategy of the United States of America of 2017 were readily taken up in many EU countries. Renewal of geopolitical rivalry between states was announced the main threat to the United States in this document, with Beijing and Moscow being in the first line of opponents. It is said in this document that China and Russia are challenging the power of the United States, their influence and interests, trying to undermine American security and flourishing [25, p. 2].

But still the EU is already a political union built over the economic one in many aspects. Can it be supported by the political and military potential of states not included in it? It's evident that it can't. It's difficult to imagine Europeans feeling pressure and even humiliation on the part of the United States, for example, in trade or the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action on Iran's Nuclear Program, and at the same time go on as if nothing is happening, with traditional subordination in the military sector. In this case, striving to reduce one's dependence on military capabilities of such a partner is inevitable, using relations of allies where it is profitable and acting independently in other cases.

In the past, it was usual to take it as given that the United States guarantee military security of Europe in fact altruistically. Now, such guarantees are brought about by fairly pragmatic considerations. The new reality pushes the owners of the biggest common market on the globe to acquiring their own strategic autonomy even taking into account that the total American and British contribution to NATO budget amounts to about 32% (22 and 10% respectively).

¹ <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ilggBgh8Lhw>.

² TASS, November 13, 2018. Merkel praised efforts to create a European military force. <https://tass.ru/mezhdunarodnaya-panorama/5788160> (accessed: 10.12.2018).

³ Military units and formations were established as a part of the Headline Goal 2010 approved in 2004 at the EU Summit. Their immediate readiness was officially announced in 2007; after that they were not once engaged in any operations though there were joint exercises.

If the "Russian threat" is taken out of the brackets, there are not so many challenges left, with which the EU can't deal basing on its own political and military potential. The common aspect in deliberations about its dependence on the United States is the history of wars in Yugoslavia and intervention in Belgrade, in which Americans played the dominant role. But those events ended 20 years ago; their consequences were first of all in the geopolitical interests of Washington, and contradictions in the decisions taken then are acknowledged by many people even in the West. Wars in Afghanistan and Iraq were also generated exclusively by American foreign policy and to a large extent were against the interests of Europe. The only case when Europeans initiated big military actions was French and British intervention into Libya under the false cover of the well-known resolution by the UN Security Council. But this is an evident negative example, which is usually considered improper to remember in Paris and London and especially to use as an argument in favour of conserving Europe's dependence on the United States in security.

Europeans are fairly capable to manage themselves where the EU is really interested in using the "hard power", e.g. to fight internal extremism, international terrorism, protection of outside borders, operations in the Sahel Region, etc. The logic of E. Macron's "European project" is totally directed to that, including the "European initiative on intervention" [15, p. 30-39]. It's hardly probable that it will be vital for the EU to undertake some big expeditionary warfare in the near future, making it once again dependent on the United States military potential. The habit of military dependence on the United States was harmful for European security and not once. So, had Paris and London counted exclusively on their own efforts and strength and not sure of the United States and NATO supporting them if necessary, most likely, they would not have engaged in the adventure in Libya. Had the United Kingdom not been guided by the distorted interpretation of solidarity with America, possibly, it would not have plunged into the Iraqi drama.

Building the European Defence Union is not a head-on collision with the Alliance's activities going on, at least in the near future. On the contrary, Europeans will move in this direction very carefully, and the most pro-American part of them, in view of Britain's exiting the EU, will try to take upon itself the restraining function as to political and military potential's development of the organization. Emphasis on close interlinking of new European political and military initiatives and NATO activities will be consistent. Achievement of real strategic autonomy will require a long period of time. Reverse movement is not excluded in case the interest of Berlin and Paris in energetic PESCO and other programs' launch is reduced.

Though skepticism in relation of the EDU future is fully grounded, formation of the "two-nuclei" West, the core of which breaks up into the United States and the EU, makes evident the need of the "hard power" potential of its both centres. If there is a political will and the level of contradictions between Washington and the leading European capitals decreases, these centres can still coexist for a long time fairly harmoniously, dividing the responsibility fields and functions within the framework of the "collective West".

For example, concentrating more and more political and military opportunities in their hands, Paris and Berlin will hardly challenge the East European direction of providing

security as the Alliance's area. This focal area, though for various reasons, plays an important role in the foreign and home policy of the United States and a number of East European countries that are still united in their anti-Russian moods. The aspiration to spread the European Defence Union's prerogatives to this area will only bring about allies' irritation not required by the French and Germans. And Paris and Berlin have enough various problems with them as it is.

The EDU concept does not make provisions for duplicating American programs in military building in the near future, to say nothing about rivalry with the United States in the Asian Region. However, in case united Europe is unable in the next years to support its global economic interests by autonomous political and military potential, the European Union will not be able to make Washington and later China take its strategic ambitions into account.

References

1. *Bachmann D.* More European, More Connected, More Capable: Building the European Armed Forces of the Future / D. Bachmann [et al.] // Munich Security Conference, McKinsey & Company and Hertie School of Governance, November 2017. URL: <http://european-defence-report.securityconference.de>.
2. *Barrie D.* Protecting Europe: Meeting the EU's Military Level of Ambition in the Context of Brexit / D. Barrie [et al.] // International Institute for Strategic Studies, Deutsche Gesellschaft für Auswärtige Politik. - 2018. - Nov. 28. URL: <https://dgap.org/de/article/getFullPDF/31639>.
3. *Billon-Galland A.* Are PESCO projects fit for purpose? / A. Billon-Galland, Y.-S. Efstathiou // European Defence Policy Brief. - European Leadership Network, IISS. - 2019. - Febr.
4. *Billon-Galland A.* European Strategic Autonomy: Stop Talking, Start Planning / A. Billon-Galland, A. Thomson // European Defence Policy Brief. European Leadership Network. - 2018. - May.
5. *Biscop S.* 1919-2019: How to Make Peace Last? European Strategy and the Future of the World Order / S. Biscop // Security Policy Briefs. Egmont Royal Institute for International Relations. - 2019. URL: <http://www.egmontinstitute.be/1919-2019-how-to-make-peace-last> (accessed: 10.01.2019).
6. *Biscop S.* Fighting for Europe. European Strategic Autonomy and the Use of Force / S. Biscop // Egmon Paper. - 2019. - Jan. - No 103.
7. Consolidated version of the Treaty on European Union. - Art. 42. URL: <https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ATXT/?uri=CELEX%3A12008M042>.
8. Council Decision establishing Permanent Structured Cooperation (PESCO) and determining the list of Participating Member States. - 2017. - Dec. 8. URL: <https://www.consilium.europa.eu/media/32000/st14866en17.pdf>.
9. *Criekemans D.* Security Threats in Europe: Possibilities and Obstacles for EU-Russia Cooperation / D. Criekemans // The EU-Russia: The Way Out or the Way Down? / ed. O. Potemkina ; Institute of Europe; Egmont. - Moscow, 2018. - P. 28-33.
10. *Danilov D. A.* Formation of New Tools and Mechanisms of the Common Security and Defence Policy / D. A. Danilov // The European Union: Facts and Comments. Iss. 93. Moscow : Institute of Europe, RAS, Association of European Studies. - 2018. - June-August. - P. 74-77.
11. *Daslder I.* The Empty Throne: America's Abdication of Global Leadership / I. Daslder, J. Lindsay. - N. Y. : PublicAffairs, 2018.
12. Draft report on annual report on the implementation of the Common Security and Defence Policy (2018/2099(INI)). - 2018. - Sept 20.
13. European Parliament resolution of 12 December 2018 on the annual report on the implementation of the Common Security and Defence Policy (2018/2099(INI)). URL: <http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP//TEXT+TA+P8-TA-2018-0514+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN> (accessed: 05.01.2018).
14. European Parliament resolution of 22 November 2016 on the European Defence Union (2016/2052(INI)). URL: <http://www.euro>

parl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?type=TA&reference=P8-TA-2016-0435&language=EN.

15. *Fedorov S. M.* "The Macron's Plan" for Europe: The New Start of the European Project in the 21st Century / S. M. Fedorov // *Modern Europe*. - 2018. - No 6. - P. 30-39.

16. *Fiott D.* Strategic Autonomy: Towards "European Sovereignty" in Defence? / D. Fiott // *EUISS Issue Brief*. - 2018. - Nov. - No 12.

17. *Godovanyuk K. A.* The Consequences of Brexit for the EU Common Security and Defence Policy / K. A. Godovanyuk // *The Future of Europe: Global Challenges and Possible Answers*. Report by the Institute of Europe, No 351. - Moscow: Institute of Europe; RAS, 2018. - P. 14-19.

18. *Gould J.* NATO official warns EU force would be unwise / J. Gould // *Defence News*. - 2018. - 17 Nov. URL: <https://www.defensenews.com/global/europe/2018/11/17/nato-official-warns-eu-force-would-be-unwise>.

19. *Gromyko Al. A.* The Split West: The Consequences for the Euro-Atlantic Region / Al. A. Gromyko // *Modern Europe*. - 2018. - No 4. - P. 5-16.

20. Implementation Plan on Security and Defence. - 2016. - 14 Nov. URL: https://eeas.europa.eu/sites/eeas/ules/eugs_implementation_plan_stl4392.en16_0.pdf.

21. *Kunz B.* The Three Dimensions of Europe's Defense Debate / B. Kunz // *Policy Brief*. - 2018. - June 21. - No 24 : The German Marshall Fund of the United States.

22. *Marrone A.* Boosting Defense Cooperation in Europe: An Analysis of Key Military Capabilities / A. Marrone [et al.] // *Istituto Affari Internazionali, Institut de Relations Internationales et Strategiques, Hellenic Foundation for European and Foreign Policy, Swedish Defence Research Agency, Polish Institute of International Affairs, Royal United Services Institute*. - 2018. - June.

23. *Mehta A.* Portugal's defence minister targets NATO defence spending goals / A. Mehta // *Defence News*. - 2018. - June 25. URL: <https://www.defensenews.com/smr/nato-priorities/2018/06/25/portugals-defense-minister-targets-nato-defense-spending-goals>.

24. *Miglio A.* A Schengen of Defence? Integrating Existing Clusters of Inter-State Defence Cooperation into the EU Legal Framework / A. Miglio // *Centre of Studies on Federalism. Policy Paper*. - 2017. - July. - No 23.

25. National Security Strategy of the United Nations of America. - 2017. - Dec.

26. Notification on Permanent Structured Cooperation (PESCO) to the Council and to the High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy. URL: <https://www.consilium.europa.eu/media/31511/171113-pesco-notification.pdf>.

27. *Nye J. R.* The Rise and Fall of American Hegemony From Wilson to Trump / J. R. Nye // *International Affairs*. - 2019. - Jan. - Vol. 95, No 1, - P. 63-80.

28. Over 10,000 troops from nine nations ready to meet global challenges. URL: <https://www.gov.uk/government/news/over-10000-troops-from-nine-nations-ready-to-meet-global-challenges>.

29. Protection of State Sovereignty - the Experience of the European Union and European Countries / ed. V. B. Belov. - Moscow : Institute of Europe, RAS, 2018.

30. *Rokossovskaya A.* An Advice from the Chancellor. Merkel Offers to Establish the European Union Security Council / A. Rokossovskaya // *Rossiiskaya Gazeta*. Federal issue No 7683 (220). - 2018. - October 2. URL: <https://rg.ru/2018/10/02/merkel-predlozila-es-soz-dat-svoj-sovet-bezopasnosti.html> (accessed: 15.01.2019).

31. Shared Vision, Common Action: A Stronger Europe. A Global Strategy for the European Union's Foreign and Security Policy. - 2016. - June. URL: https://eeas.europa.eu/archives/docs/top_stories/pdi7eugs__review_web.pdf.

32. *Stone J.* EU army: Brussels "delighted" that Angela Merkel and Macron want to create European military force / J. Stone // *Independent*. - 2018. - Nov. 14. URL: <https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/eu-army-angela-merkel-macron-germany-france-military-european-commission-juncker-a8633196.html>.

33. The Changing Role of Germany in European Integration and Transatlantic Processes : analytical report / Ed. V. I. Vasilyev, A. M. Kokeyev. - Moscow : Institute of World Economy and International Relations, RAS, 2018.

34. *Timoshenkova E. P.* To What Extent Is the United Germany Really Sovereign? / E. P. Timoshenkova // *Research and Analytical Bulletin of the Institute of Europe, RAS*. - 2018. - No 5.

35. We need a European army, says Jean-Claude Juncker // *BBC News*. - 2015. - 9 Mar. URL: <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-31796337>.

36. *Zachary Y.* Macron: Europe can't depend on US for security / Y. Zachary // *Politico.eu*. - 2018. - Aug. 27. URL: <https://www.politico.eu/article/europe-defense-macron-cant-depend-on-us-for-security> (accessed: 31.08.2018).

37. *Zhurkin V. V.* The European Army: Defeats and Victories / V. V. Zhurkin. - Moscow : International Relations, 2012. P. 51-58.

38. *Zhurkin V. V.* On the Idea of Setting Up the European Union Security Council / V. V. Zhurkin // *Research and Analytical Bulletin of the Institute of Europe, RAS*. - 2018. - No 4. P. 4-5. URL: <http://vestnikieran.mstiteofeurope.ru/images/%D0%B6%D1%83%D1%80%D0%BA%D0%B8%D0%BD.pdf>.